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SWESSE (SWEDISH SOCIETY FOR ENGLISH STUDIES) 

NEWSLETTER, October 2017
Dear SWESSE Members

Welcome to your Autumn/Winter update on SWESSE related activities and events of interest to our members. 
1. REPORT FROM ESSE BOARD MEETING, THESSALONIKI, 2017
As representative for SWESSE, I recently attended my first ESSE Board meeting, which took place in Thessaloniki, Greece on 30–31 August. The meeting was attended by the national representatives from 21 countries: Albania, Belgium, Bosnia and Herzegovina, Bulgaria, Croatia, Czech Republic, Denmark, France, Germany, Greece, Italy, Poland, Portugal, Romania, Serbia, Slovenia, Spain, Sweden, Switzerland, Turkey, and the UK. Also present at the meeting were the executive, Liliane Louvel (President), Alberto Lázaro (Treasurer), Smiljana Komar (Secretary), and guests, Jacques Ramel (Webmaster), Adrian Radu (Editor of The ESSE Messenger), Isabel Carrera Suárez (Editor of EJES), and Lachlan Mackenzie (Chair of ESSE Doctoral Symposium). Apologies were received from Austria, Cyprus, Finland, Hungary, Ireland, Lithuania, Macedonia, Malta, and Slovakia. No apologies: Armenia, Latvia and Russia.
The President welcomed new board members representing Bosnia and Herzegovina, France, Germany, Romania, and Sweden. She thanked the former members of the ESSE Board for their dedicated work on behalf of ESSE. So thanks again to Irene Gilsenan Nordin for her work as former SWESSE President and ESSE Board member.
TREASURER’S REPORT

The Treasurer’s report for 2016 was presented at the Board meeting. It showed a positive balance of €8,808.67, which leaves ESSE accounts in a strong position. 
From the information available (Cyprus and Latvia did not send updated information), ESSE currently has a membership of 7,242 members from 33 countries, which is a reduction of 83 members in comparison with 2016. There was a gain in membership from some national associations (especially France, Italy and Poland), and a drop in membership from others (notably Ireland and the UK). The Swedish membership numbers remain fairly steady, with 208 members in 2016 and 205 in 2017.
ESSE WEBMASTER

The ESSE webmaster, Dr Jacques Ramel, reported on the new ESSE website which has been available for 18 months (at the time of the Board meeting). The website has between 120–300 visits per day, from all over the world. Most viewed pages were the calls for papers, and of course the website’s homepage. The two other most visited pages are the ESSE Messenger homepage and the European Journal of English Studies (EJES) homepage, which each have around 4,000 visits a year. The link to the website is: http://essenglish.org/. 
ESSE Messenger
The editor of the Messenger, Dr Adrian Radu, gave his report at the Board meeting. The journal, published online, will continue with themed issues. This theme of this year’s Winter issue is “Jane Austen Ours”, and as well as literary studies dedicated to her novels, there will also be references to her life, Chawton House and film or TV adaptations of her novels. The call for papers can be found at http://essenglish.org/messenger/contributors/calls-for-articles/ (note that the deadline for submissions has just been extended to 29 October 2017). Contributions sent to the ESSE Messenger are submitted to a process of blind assessment by specialists before being published. This process of evaluation is a must, in order to comply with the standards requested to be indexed in professional databases (the Messenger is indexed in EBSCO, GALE and ERICH Plus databases).  
It was decided by the ESSE Board that the ESSE Messenger will be open access, and thus password protection for this year’s issues will be removed.
For further info see the ESSE Messenger website: http://www.essenglish.org/messenger.html.

EJES (European Journal of English Studies)

On behalf of the editors of the European Journal of English Studies (EJES), a report was presented by Isabel Carrera, who was appointed as the third General Editor in January 2017.
Issue 21.1 (Getting and Spending) and issue 21.2 (Debating the Afropolitan) are now available online and in print. Issue 21.3 (Feminist Interventions in Intermedial Studies) is on track to be published in October. 
The deadline for the submission of papers for Volume 23 (2019) is 31 October 2017. Isabel added that they would like to receive more proposals. 

Despite publicity of EJES carried out by Routledge, by General Editors, by ESSE and by some of the associations (a contribution which is much appreciated), the editors would still be pleased to see a higher number of proposals for issues and articles, which might result in a more fluid selection of topics and guest editors. The editors therefore encourage further publicity of EJES through any appropriate channels, as well as suggestions for alternative measures to encourage participation. 

A member of the ESSE Board asked if they were planning to have linguists on the Advisory Board and if there were going to be linguistic thematic volumes. Isabel Carrera said that the Advisory Board would certainly consist of linguists as well. As for the thematic linguistic volumes she explained that they had not received any linguistic themes but would welcome such proposals.

For further info on EJES, see http://essenglish.org/ejes/.
ESSE-14, Brno 2018
The organisers presented a report on the next ESSE Conference, which will take place in Brno, Czech Republic on 29 August–2 September. It was agreed at the Board meeting that the list of seminars, round tables and parallel lectures would be uploaded to the conference website in September 2017. For information about the conference, see http://www.esse2018brno.org.
ESSE BURSARIES AND BOOK GRANTS
ESSE offers a number of funding opportunities that should be highlighted to SWESSE members. Note that the ESSE Book Grant is in danger of being abolished if there is not sufficient demand. Please see http://essenglish.org/book-grants/ for details (albeit the deadline for 2017 has now passed). The ESSE Bursary is for research-related travel costs for both doctoral students and researchers with a doctorate: see http://essenglish.org/bursary-rules/. The deadline for applications is 1 March 2018.
ESSE Collaborative Project Workshop Scheme
The ESSE Collaborative Project Workshop Scheme offers seed funding of up to 4,000 Euro to support a preliminary meeting of European researchers working towards a collaborative research project in the field of English Studies. See http://essenglish.org/workshop-scheme/ for details.
2. NJES (Nordic Journal of English Studies) 
I would like once again to promote the Nordic Journal of English Studies and remind members that all scholars working within the field of English literature and linguistics are welcome to make submissions, and that new PhDs and PhD candidates are particularly encouraged to submit work relevant to current calls for papers.
NJES publishes articles on the English language and literatures in English. It welcomes special issues on different themes of topical interest. The journal has a review section where special attention is drawn to works published in the Nordic countries. The journal is peer-reviewed and listed in the MLA, EBSCO, Elsevier, Cengage and ERIH databases. 
The latest special issue of NJES, Vol 16, No 1 (2017), “Texts from Speech and Speech in Texts”, edited by Terry Walker and Merja Kytö, is available online at 
http://ojs.ub.gu.se/ojs/index.php/njes/issue/current. Many thanks again to the NJES editors Karin Aijmer and Chloé Avril.
3. ESSE DOCTORAL SYMPOSIUM
The annual ESSE Doctoral Symposium is for students who are at least in their second year of doctoral studies, and is divided into three strands: Literatures in English, English Language and Linguistics, and Cultural and Area Studies. The purpose is to allow postgraduate students in English Studies from all over Europe to meet, discuss their work and compare notes. Each 25-minute slot is divided into 10 minutes for the presentation and 15 minutes for the discussion with peers and the convenors, who are experienced research leaders. 
This year’s Doctoral Symposium was held in Thessaloniki on 28–29 September. One doctoral student from Sweden took part and found the forum quite useful. Note that doctoral students can apply to ESSE for funding to cover travel costs and accommodation: see http://essenglish.org/doctoral-symposium/ for details. 
For information on next year’s symposium see http://www.esse2018brno.org/cfp/doctoral_symposium.
4. SWESSE AWARDS FOR BEST BA THESES IN ENGLISH
In order to encourage and reward research excellence in English, SWESSE will continue to award a biennial prize for outstanding BA theses in English, in literature and linguistics respectively. Theses taking a didactic approach in either area will also be considered. 

The rules and regulations are as follows:

Each Swedish University or other Institution of Higher Education offering courses in English at BA-level may nominate one BA-level thesis in literature, and one in linguistics for Best English Thesis over the two preceding academic years. Nominations should be preceded by a collegial decision at each department, and the student whose thesis is submitted should be informed of this.

This will be the third occasion that SWESSE will present this award, and this time, we welcome nominations for theses defended in 2017 and 2018. Nominations must include electronic copies of the theses nominated (as Word-files), and should be sent to the Chair of each respective awards committee, by January 31, 2019. The juries in each category will meet in February 2019 to reach a decision on the award-winning theses. The awards will be presented at the National Forum for English Studies meeting in Halmstad, Spring 2019, to the prize-winning students, who will be invited at attend.

Please send the nominated theses to the following: 

Chair of Linguistics Committee: Prof. Emerita Solveig Granath, Karlstad University: Solveig.Granath@kau.se
Chair of Literature Committee: Prof. Emerita Irene Gilsenan Nordin, Dalarna University: ign@du.se
We look forward to receiving your nominations. For further details, see the SWESSE homepage, http://swesse.se/.
5. INFORMATION AND CONTACTS
SWESSE Membership 
All questions relating to membership should be addressed to SWESSE Treasurer Anna Swärdh, anna.swardh@kau.se.

SWESSE Website

We welcome information regarding forthcoming conferences, workshops, and other academic activities of interest for posting on the SWESSE website: http://swesse.se/. Please send any such information to Stuart Robertson, stuart.robertson@engelska.uu.se. 
SWESSE mailing list
If you wish information such as calls for papers to be circulated directly to members, please e-mail me, terry.walker@miun.se. 

Best regards from Sundsvall,
Terry Walker
SWESSE President
 

